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November 4, 2013


The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

I am pleased to transmit for your review and consideration an ordinance authorizing the King County Executive to enter into a Development Agreement with BD Village Partners for the development of a 77-lot subdivision in rural unincorporated King County. If approved, the Development Agreement will result in the permanent dedication to King County of 147 acres of open space, will grant the County a permanent easement for future location of the Green to Cedar Rivers Regional Trail, and will provide a permanent solution to chronic flooding at Horseshoe Lake.

Background
The attached Development Agreement is the final implementing agreement in a series of prior actions involving the City of Black Diamond (the City). The Black Diamond Urban Growth Area Agreement (BDUGAA), between King County, the City, Palmer Coking Coal Company and Plum Creek Timber Company was adopted on November 25, 1996 through passage of Ordinance 12534. The BDUGAA determined the final urban growth area boundary for the City and identified a vast network of future open space lands (both in unincorporated King County and in the City) for permanent preservation. It established that for every acre of urban development, at least four acres of open space would be permanently protected.  

The BDUGAA has been largely implemented and the vast majority of the open space has been previously conveyed to King County through a series of Open Space Agreements. The most recent Open Space Agreement, adopted in 2009 through passage of Ordinance 16739, anticipated the attached Development Agreement as the mechanism for identifying and conveying most of the remaining open space lands to King County (with the exception of 17 acres in Section 23 which will be conveyed in permanent easement or fee to King County by 2021). The 2009 Open Space Agreement provided the potential for protection of more open space than was required by the four-to-one principle of the BDUGAA. However, this additional open space could only be realized if the County and BD Village Partners worked together to agree on a Development Agreement that would place the additional open space in tracts that were part of a rural clustered subdivision.

The Development Agreement 
The proposed Development Agreement represents several months of negotiations between my staff and representatives of BD Village Partners. If approved, it will allow the creation of a 77-lot rural cluster subdivision on a 394 acre site in rural unincorporated King County adjacent to the City of Black Diamond. Pursuant to the 2009 Open Space Agreement, the development will be surrounded by and include permanent open space, 147 acres of which will be permanently conveyed to King County. The Development Agreement also secures a permanent easement for King County’s future Green to Cedar Rivers Regional Trail.

The attached ordinance and associated Development Agreement explain in detail the terms under which the development may take place. The 77-lot development will be clustered in accordance with the provisions of King County Code 21A.14.040. The development will be served by private roads, with one primary access point through the City and one emergency access point onto the County road system at 218thAvenue Southeast. The roads will be maintained in perpetuity by the future homeowners’ association. Stormwater from parts of the rural clustered subdivision will be conveyed to a regional stormwater facility that will also serve portions of the City’s Master Planned Development. The stormwater facility will also provide an emergency pumping location for Horseshoe Lake. For decades, Horseshoe Lake has periodically flooded, requiring the County to undertake emergency pumping to protect homes and limit damage.

The subdivision (called The Reserve at Woodlands) will be developed over a period of years and will require the submittal of implementing permit applications. Environmental review under SEPA is currently being conducted on the development agreement and will be completed prior to Council action on the proposed ordinance. Environmental review will also be required for future permits.

The City of Black Diamond has been notified of this proposed development and the associated regional stormwater facility, the concept for which was approved by the City Council in the City’s development agreement with Yarrow Bay and in the Master Planned Development conditions. The Development Agreement requires that an interlocal agreement between the County and the City or BD Village Partners addressing ownership and maintenance of the regional stormwater facility be in place prior to any water from the urban area being accepted into the facility.  In addition, an agreement between the County and the City must address the design, oversight, construction and maintenance of stormwater facilities within areas of the City that drain to the facility.



This legislative package furthers several King County Strategic Plan goals:
· Encourage a growing and diverse King County economy and vibrant, thriving and sustainable communities. Shape a built environment that allows communities to flourish by:
· Acquiring and maintaining regional parks, trails, and open space; and
· Supporting community infrastructure and collaborative land use planning that is responsive to the needs to residents, businesses, services, schools and cities with potential annexation areas.
· Safeguard and enhance King County’s natural resources and environment. Protect and restore water quality, biodiversity, open space, and ecosystems by:
· Protecting water quality through reducing pollution at its source, wastewater treatment, low impact development practices, and stormwater management.
If you have any questions about this agreement, please contact John Starbard, Director, Department of Permitting and Environmental Review, at 206-477-0382.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:	King County Councilmembers
ATTN:  Michael Woywod, Chief of Staff
  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council
		Mark Hoppen, City Administrator, City of Black Diamond
		Brian Ross, CEO, Yarrow Bay Holdings
		Carrie S. Cihak, Director of Policy and Strategic Initiatives, King County Executive
	        Office (KCEO)
		Darren Carnell, Sr. Deputy Prosecuting Attorney, Prosecuting Attorney’s Office
		John Starbard, Director, Department of Permitting and Environmental 
	        Review (DPER)
		Christie True, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)
		Harold Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

